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November 1, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the city of Tukwila’s 2005 Water System Plan Update (Plan), with some explicit conditions.  Approval of the Plan is required under K.C.C. 13.24.010, which requires approval of comprehensive water system plans for water utilities distributing or obtaining water in unincorporated King County, as a prerequisite to their operating in unincorporated King County, receiving county approval for annexations, or for receiving from the county right-of-way franchises and construction permits.  Approval of such plans also provides the determination to state regulatory agencies, required under RCW 43.20.260, that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and related policies and implementing development regulations.

The city of Tukwila is one of eight members of the Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade), an intergovernmental organization created in 1999 (see below).  The ordinance approving the Plan is linked to the council’s approval of the Transmission and Supply Plan (TSP) developed by Cascade on behalf of its eight members, and includes the same future planning requirements on Cascade as I am recommending separately be included as part of the council’s review and approval of the TSP.
City of Tukwila

The City of Tukwila currently provides water service to approximately 3,200 residential households and 41,000 employees of commercial/industrial customers within its service area.  These figures are expected to grow rapidly, forecasted to increase by 2024 to nearly 10,000 households and over 71,000 employees.  The city is located in the south portion of King County.  It currently provides water for the majority of the area within its municipal boundaries, but some portions of the city are currently served by Water District 125, Highline Water District, the city of Renton, and Water District 20.  The city’s Comprehensive Plan calls for expanding the city’s water service to encompass the entire geographic area of Tukwila, as well as Potential Annexation Areas (PAA’s) that are not currently within the city, but which it expects to annex.
Cascade Water Alliance

The Cascade Water Alliance is an intergovernmental organization formed through an interlocal agreement under the authority of the Interlocal Cooperation Act RCW 39.34 by five general purpose local governments (cities of Bellevue, Issaquah, Kirkland, Redmond, and Tukwila) and three special purpose districts (Covington Water District, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, and Skyway Water and Sewer District) in King County.  It was formed in 1999, and is incorporated as a public, nonprofit corporation.  It is governed by a Board of Directors that has one appointed representative from each member.

Cascade operates as a regional water supplier to each of its members, including the city of Tukwila.  Under the interlocal agreement, Cascade is obligated to meet all current and future supply needs of its members, after accounting for the supplies of each individual member.  Cascade currently has contracts with Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) and Tacoma Public Utilities (TPU) to provide both term-limited and permanent sources of supply to Cascade and its members.  Under its agreement with SPU, Cascade began delivering water to its members on January 1, 2004.  Cascade is also pursuing a long-term permanent source of supply from Lake Tapps, and has a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Puget Sound Energy (PSE) to acquire PSE’s facilities and water rights associated with PSE’s hydropower project on Lake Tapps, which ceased operation in January, 2004.

Planning Data, Demand,  and Demand Forecast

The city of Tukwila obtains its water principally from Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) under the block contract between SPU and Cascade.  The City of Tukwila is assured an adequate supply of water under the Cascade interlocal agreement (ILA).  Its average annual potable water demand is approximately 2.5 million gallons per day.  Single family customers represent approximately 52 percent of its current customers, but only 9 percent of water sales.  Commercial/industrial customers represent about 40 percent of the system’s connections, but 78 percent of water sales.  The potable demand is projected to increase to about 4.7 million gallons per day by 2024.  A large portion of the growth in demand will result from its intention to expand service to areas within the City’s boundaries currently served by other water utilities, and by assuming service into Potential Annexation Areas that it expects to annex.  Employment within its boundaries is also forecasted to increase from 41,000 in 2005 to over 71,000 in 2024.  The planning data in the Plan are consistent with population and employment forecasts developed by the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC).
Water Supplies

Under the interlocal agreement between its members, Cascade is obligated to meet future water supply needs of all its members, and is planning to acquire sources to meet those needs.  The interlocal agreement also specifies that any failure by Cascade to meet the full need of all its members will trigger a sharing of the shortage between all the members.  Individual members may also help meet the needs of other members by sharing their own independent sources if Cascade’s sources are not adequate.
The city of Tukwila has historically received virtually all of its water supply under a wholesale contract with Seattle Public Utilities.  As of 2003, Cascade assumed this contractual responsibility with SPU, although Tukwila’s major source of supply continues to be Seattle.

Tukwila holds one water right of its own, a certificate for surface water from the Green River.  This has been used for irrigation of the Foster Golf Links, although the quantity of the water right does not meet the full demand for irrigation of the golf course.  Tukwila intends to augment this supply with reclaimed water from the King County Renton Wastewater Treatment Plant (see below).

Potable water purchases by Tukwila’s customers as of 2003 were 2.2 million gallons per day.

Capital Facilities and Financial Program

The city of Tukwila is planning a five-year capital improvement program totaling over $2 million through 2010.  The capital improvements proposed include principally replacement and/or installation of distribution system lines.  It intends to finance these facilities through a combination of rates and low-interest loans.  It will also participate with other Cascade members in the financing of regional transmission and supply facilities as part of the Cascade regional water supply system.

Water Conservation

The city of Tukwila will participate in the conservation program developed by Cascade under the ILA.  As a participant in the SPU “1% per year” conservation program through 2003, it contributed to the conservation savings achieved by SPU’s regional customers, but cannot identify the particular savings in Tukwila as part of that program.  It anticipates achieving a 0.5 percent per year reduction through the conservation program implemented with other Cascade members.

Reclaimed Water

The city of Tukwila receives Class A reclaimed water from the King County Renton Wastewater Treatment plant.  It sells an average of nearly 20,000 gallons per day of reclaimed water, with peak day (summer) sales of 65,000 gallons per day.  It anticipates having two new reclaimed water customers by 2010 under a new agreement it is negotiating with King County.

Small systems and “duty to serve”

The Municipal Water Law of 2003 includes a new statutory duty for water utilities to provide water to customers within their approved service area unless they qualify for one of four exemptions provided in the law.  The city of Tukwila intends, pursuant to its Comprehensive Plan, to provide service within its entire municipal boundaries.
Salmon recovery

With the exception of the Green River source of supply serving Foster Golf Links, Tukwila does not draw water from any sources of supply that would affect flows in any salmon-bearing streams.  It has participated in the salmon recovery planning in Water Resource Inventory Area (WRIA) 9, and has endorsed the plan developed for that watershed.  Its use of reclaimed water (see above) could reduce withdrawals from the Green River, which is a salmon-bearing stream.

Cascade as an entity did not participate in the development of salmon recovery plans in the watersheds in King County, although a number of its members did.  The TSP recognizes these planning efforts as part of the Puget Sound Evolutionarily Significant Unit-wide recovery strategy, and commits Cascade to tracking progress of the effort, and reviewing implications or recommendations related to either/both Cascade supplies or the supplies of individual members.

Cascade is also leading the technical committee discussions under the Regional Water Supply planning process with regard to opportunities for source exchange to enhance fish flows in tributary streams in King County.

Related plans

The Cascade TSP recognizes the need to update the relevant Coordinated Water Supply Plans, as mentioned above, in the MOU that it signed with King County in February 2005.  The city of Tukwila, as a Cascade member, would participate in that update, or development of a new plan.  The King County Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed and conditionally approved the Plan on May 26, 2005, as meeting the requirements under King County Code Section 13.24.  The UTRC’s technical conditions of approval have been met in the revised plan copies attached to this ordinance.
Status of Cascade TSP

Cascade has submitted to King County its Transmission and Supply Plan (TSP), a comprehensive water system plan, for approval by the King County Council.  The TSP addresses transmission and supply of water for delivery to the Cascade members, of which the city of Tukwila is one.  Conditions may be attached to the approval of the TSP that may apply to the individual members of Cascade.  Approval of the city of Tukwila’s Plan should be subject to any such conditions that may apply to the individual members of Cascade and to their comprehensive plans.  The UTRC recommends that the council approve the Plan, subject to such a condition.

State Environmental Policy Act

A determination of non-significance for the Plan was issued by the city of Tukwila on December 13, 2005 in accordance with the state Environmental Policy Act.

Recommendation

I recommend that the King County Council adopt the enclosed ordinance, approving the city of Tukwila 2005 Water System Plan Update, subject to the condition that it comply with any conditions imposed upon Cascade and its individual members as part of the approval of the Cascade TSP.  If you have any questions about the Plan, please feel free to Dave Monthie, Acting Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 206-296-3782.

Thank you for your consideration of the ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


The Honorable Steven Mullett, Mayor, City of Tukwila


Michael Cusick, Senior Engineer, City of Tukwila


Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP

Dave Monthie, Acting Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee

